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(54) System and method for determining the position of an object displaying media content

(57) A system and method are provided for enabling
a primary device to track a secondary device. The method
comprises determining a frequency at which a marker is
being displayed with media content on the secondary

device; capturing images using the primary device at the
frequency at which the marker is being displayed; and
providing an output on the primary device while the mark-
er is being displayed.
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Description

TECHNICAL FIELD

[0001] The following relates to systems and methods
for determining the position of an object displaying media
content.

DESCRIPTION OF THE RELATED ART

[0002] Portable electronic devices, such as smart
phones, tablets, laptops, portable gaming devices, digital
cameras, and the like, more frequently include built-in
imaging devices such as cameras. These imaging de-
vices can be used to overlay augmented reality (AR) ob-
jects on a display screen or viewer. Typically, the AR
objects are meant to be overlaid in a particular position
and orientation with respect to what is being viewed. For
example, AR objects overlaid on a television screen or
computer monitor while gaming are typically displayed
such that the objects supplement what is being viewed,
without obstructing what is being viewed.
[0003] In order to accurately overlay AR objects, the
electronic device being used may need to recognize and
track the devices displaying the content being overlaid,
e.g., the location and orientation of a screen of a televi-
sion or monitor. Typically, such recognition and tracking
requires that a recognizable marker be placed on the
device being tracked, e.g., a quick response (OR) code.
However, these markers may be obtrusive, unsightly, or
otherwise obstruct or interfere with the AR experience.

SUMMARY

[0004] In one aspect, there is provided a method of a
primary device tracking a secondary device, the method
comprising: determining a frequency at which a marker
is being displayed with media content on the secondary
device; capturing images using the primary device at the
frequency at which the marker is being displayed; and
providing an output on the primary device while the mark-
er is being displayed.
[0005] In another aspect, there is provided an electron-
ic device comprising a processor, memory, a display, and
an imaging device, the memory comprising computer ex-
ecutable instructions for causing the processor to: deter-
mine a frequency at which a marker is being displayed
with media content on a secondary device; use the im-
aging device to capturing images using the primary de-
vice at the frequency at which the marker is being dis-
played; and provide an output on the display while the
marker is being displayed.
[0006] In yet another aspect, there is provided a com-
puter readable storage medium comprising computer ex-
ecutable instructions for a primary device to track a sec-
ondary device, the computer executable instructions
comprising instructions for: determining a frequency at
which a marker is being displayed with media content on

the secondary device; capturing images using the prima-
ry device at the frequency at which the marker is being
displayed; and providing an output on the primary device
while the marker is being displayed.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS

[0007] Embodiments will now be described by way of
example only with reference to the appended drawings
wherein:
[0008] FIG. 1 is a schematic illustration of an environ-
ment in which objects are viewed using a mobile device;
[0009] FIG. 2 is a schematic illustration of displayed
media content being viewed through a mobile device;
[0010] FIG. 3 is a schematic illustration of displayed
media content being viewed through a plurality of differ-
ent types of electronic devices;
[0011] FIG. 4 is a schematic illustration of multiple dis-
play screens being viewed through a mobile device;
[0012] FIG. 5 is a block diagram illustrating an example
of a configuration for a mobile device having an imaging
device;
[0013] FIG. 6 shows sequence diagrams illustrating a
marker overlay for media content;
[0014] FIG. 7 shows sequence diagrams illustrating
recognition of markers comprising known objects within
media content;
[0015] FIG. 8 is a flow chart illustrating an example of
a set of computer executable operations that may be per-
formed in determining the location of a display using a
marker displayed in media content according to a partic-
ular frequency;
[0016] FIG. 9 is a flow chart illustrating an example of
a set of computer executable operations that may be per-
formed in determining the location of display using known
objects displayed in media content; and
[0017] FIG. 10 is a block diagram illustrating an exam-
ple of a configuration for a mobile device.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION

[0018] It will be appreciated that for simplicity and clar-
ity of illustration, where considered appropriate, refer-
ence numerals may be repeated among the figures to
indicate corresponding or analogous elements. In addi-
tion, numerous specific details are set forth in order to
provide a thorough understanding of the examples de-
scribed herein. However, it will be understood by those
of ordinary skill in the art that the examples described
herein may be practiced without these specific details.
In other instances, well-known methods, procedures and
components have not been described in detail so as not
to obscure the examples described herein. Also, the de-
scription is not to be considered as limiting the scope of
the examples described herein.
[0019] It will be appreciated that the examples and cor-
responding diagrams used herein are for illustrative pur-
poses only. Different configurations and terminology can
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be used without departing from the principles expressed
herein. For instance, components and modules can be
added, deleted, modified, or arranged with differing con-
nections without departing from these principles.
[0020] It has been found that an unobtrusive way to
enable tracking of a device displaying media content, is
to display a recognizable object or "marker", such as a
QR code for a single frame in the media content on a
periodic basis that is longer than a frame rate of the media
content, e.g., by displaying the single frame every few
seconds during video content. In this way, the marker
can be made undetectable to the unaided eye while being
detectable using an imaging device such as a camera.
In order to have the object tracked, the imaging device
capturing images of the media content can be synchro-
nized to capture frames only during the frames containing
the marker such that the effectively "hidden" marker is
only perceived by the imaging device and thus becomes
unobtrusive to the human observer.
[0021] A recognized benefit of this unobtrusive track-
ing is that the device displaying the media content and
the device viewing the media content are not required to
communicate with each other since the imaging device
on the observing device can initially scan the media con-
tent to determine the frequency at which the marker is
being displayed, and subsequently synchronize the im-
aging frequency of the imaging device accordingly.
[0022] It has also been recognized that another unob-
trusive way to enable tracking of a device displaying me-
dia content, can be achieved by the device observing the
media content having knowledge of what can be ob-
served in the content. For example, the observing device
may be providing the content being displayed on the ob-
served device, such as a series of photos being shared
on a television. If the observing device is providing the
content, knowledge of particular markers in the content
can be used to track the observed device in order to, e.g.,
provide an AR overlay accordingly. Similarly, the observ-
ing device may be able to recognize markers in the media
content being displayed based on a particular environ-
ment, time of day, location, broadcast schedule, content
matching algorithms, etc. By having a shared knowledge
of the media content, pattern matching can be performed
on frames containing the recognizable content to facili-
tate tracking the observed device.
[0023] Referring now to FIG. 1, an environment 8 is
shown, in which a first or "primary" device 10 is being
operated by an observer or user 12. The primary device
10 may be any suitable electronic device that can be held
and operated by the user 12 in order to interact with the
environment. For example, as will be described below,
an imaging device 14 included in the primary device 10
can be used to observe the environment 8 within a field
of view (FOV) 16 of the imaging device 14 in order to
overlay AR objects onto the observed scene. In the ex-
ample shown in FIG. 1, the primary device 10 has a cur-
rent FOV 16 that includes a secondary device 18, and
another object 20. In this example, it is assumed that the

user 12 wishes to use the primary device 10 to track the
location of the secondary device 18, e.g., to be able to
determine what is being displayed thereby, and thus
needs to distinguish between the secondary device 18
and the other object 20.
[0024] FIG. 2 illustrates displayed content 22 on the
secondary device 18, which may be observed as imaged
content 26 on the primary device 10 by using the imaging
device 14 to capture an image or video of the secondary
device 18. In the example shown in FIG.2, the primary
device 10 overlays AR objects 28 to supplement the im-
aged content 26. For example, the primary device 10 and
secondary device 18 may be used in a gaming environ-
ment, in which each primary device 10 is associated with
a game player and the AR objects 28 used to personalize
the individual game player’s experience by overlaying
game statistics, etc. Since the AR objects 28 are meant
to be overlaid in a manner which complements but does
not obstruct the imaged content 22, the primary device
10 may need to track the position of the secondary device
18, particularly when the user 12 is holding and perhaps
moving the primary device 10 during use.
[0025] An unobtrusive marker 24 is shown in light
dashed lines in FIG. 2. The marker 24 can be incorpo-
rated into the media content being displayed or otherwise
displayed at a frequency that is substantially undetecta-
ble to the unaided eye but can be conveniently tracked
by the imaging device 14, once the frequency of display
of the marker 24 is determined. Depending on the appli-
cation and environment 8, the frequency at which the
marker 24 is displayed may be predetermined or other-
wise known. Where the frequency of the marker 24 is not
known, as explained in greater detail below, the imaging
device 14 can be used to determine the frequency at
which the marker 24 is being displayed, and capture the
marker 24 thereafter to allow for object tracking of the
secondary device 18. In this way, the primary device 10
can track the secondary device 18 without having to com-
municate with the secondary device 18.
[0026] The displayed content 22 may also have rec-
ognizable content 30, either due to the primary device
10 having knowledge of the recognizable content 30 or
the recognizable content 30 being determinable through
various metrics. With such knowledge, the primary de-
vice 10 may also track the secondary object 18.
[0027] The marker 24 and/or recognizable object(s) 30
can be used not only for a single primary device 10 to
track a single secondary device 18, but also for multiple
primary devices 10a, 10b, 10c to track the same second-
ary device 18 as shown in FIG. 3. As shown in FIG. 3,
each primary device 10a, 10b, 10c is able to track the
secondary object 18 using either the marker 24, the rec-
ognizable object 30 or both, and overlay personalized
AR objects 28a, 28b, 28c respectively. FIG. 3 also illus-
trates that the principles discussed herein may be utilized
by various types of electronic devices whether portable,
handheld, mobile, non-portable, semi-portable, etc.
[0028] In addition to enabling multiple primary devices
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10 to track the same secondary device 18, the marker
24 and recognizable object(s) 30 also enable a primary
device 10 to track and distinguish between multiple sec-
ondary devices 18a, 18b in the same environment 8’ as
shown in FIG. 4. In the example shown in FIG. 4, the
primary device 10 may track a first secondary device 18a
within a first FOV 16a at stage A, and by moving (leftwise
in the figure), a second FOV 16b can capture a second
secondary device 18b at stage B. By using different mark-
ers 24 with the content being displayed by each second-
ary device 18a, 18b, or by being able to determine dif-
ferent recognizable objects 30 in respective secondary
devices 18a, 18b, as the primary device 10 moves about
the environment 8’, different interactions with different
secondary devices 18a, 18b can be achieved. For exam-
ple, different AR  objects 28 may be displayed overlaying
the different secondary devices 18a, 18b to provide cus-
tomized content for the corresponding displayed content.
[0029] FIG. 5 illustrates an example of a configuration
for the primary device 10. It can be appreciated that the
configuration shown in FIG.5 is for illustrative purposes
only and various components may be omitted for ease
of explanation. Furthermore, the separation between
components and/or representative elements shown in
FIG. 5 is also for illustrative purposes only. As shown in
FIG. 5, the imaging device 14 may comprise a lens 40
through which a user 12 can observe the content being
displayed on the secondary device 18. The lens 40 en-
ables frames to be imaged and an imager 42 (e.g., cam-
era device and/or software) can process the frames being
captured by the lens 40 as images, video, or both. The
imager 42 includes or otherwise has access to a memory
or storage element for storing images 44.
[0030] An application 46 utilizes the imaging device 14
to track the secondary device 18 and includes or other-
wise has access to an AR renderer 48 which, is provided
in this example to illustrate a purpose for tracking the
secondary device 18, namely to determine the position-
ing and, possibly, the type of AR content 50 that to overlay
on the content being displayed by the secondary device
18. The application 46 and AR renderer 48 may access
a display 56 of the primary device 10 for rendering images
and/or user interface elements on a viewable screen. The
application 46 and AR renderer 48 may also utilize a com-
munication interface 54 to, for example, communicate
with a media player 32 or the secondary device 18 itself.
[0031] The media player 32 is shown separately in FIG.
5 for illustrative purposes only and may also be an integral
component of the secondary device 18 or the primary
device 10 (e.g., if the primary device 10 is configured to
display media content 34 on the secondary device 18).
The media player 32 represents any hardware, software,
or combination thereof that is capable of rendering, dis-
playing, or otherwise "playing" media content 34 on the
secondary device 18. Properties of the media content 34
are used by the primary device 10 in order to track the
secondary device 18. In one aspect, a marker 24 may
be embedded in or combined with the media content 34,

either prior to be displayed or at the time of being dis-
played. In another example (not shown), the media con-
tent 34 may itself include recognizable objects 30 that
can be used by the primary device 10 track the secondary
device 18.
[0032] As shown in dashed lines in FIG. 5, the primary
device 10 may also include a memory or other media
storage 52 for storing the media content 34. For example,
as discussed above, the primary device 10 may, using
the communication interface 54, stream or otherwise
send the media content 34 to the secondary device 18.
Whether the primary device 10, the secondary device
18, or an independent media player 32 is used to display
the media content 34 on the secondary device 18, either
the marker 24 or recognizable objects 30 may be used
by the primary device 10 to track the secondary device
18 according to the nature of the media content 34 and
the information available to the primary device 10. It can
be appreciated that the media player 32 may be operable
to display both media content 34 that includes or can be
overlaid with the marker 24, and media content 34 which
contains recognizable objects 30 or has been provided
by the primary device 10.
[0033] FIG. 6 illustrates an example of a stream of
frames of media content 34 that may be overlaid with the
marker 24, which has a frequency that is less than the
frame rate of the media content 34. As illustrated, the
marker 24 may be embedded into the media content 34,
i.e., incorporated into the media content 34 itself, or may
be overlaid as the media content 34 is being displayed.
By providing the marker 24 at a frequency that is unde-
tectable to the unaided eye, the marker 24 should not be
obtrusive or obstruct the media content 34 but can be
tracked by enabling the imaging device 14 to capture
frames at the same frequency.
[0034] FIG. 7 illustrates that known content timing can
also be relied upon to track the secondary device 18. For
example, as shown in FIG. 7, a first recognizable object
50 may be known to be displayed at T1 and a second
recognizable object 50 may be known to be displayed at
T2. As illustrated in darkened lines, the recognizable ob-
jects 50, 52 are integral to the media content 34 and the
knowledge or detectability of the objects 50, 52 (e.g., by
knowing the timing of such objects 50, 52) can be used
by the primary device 10 to track the secondary device
18 without having to alter the media content 34. By know-
ing what the objects 50, 52 look like and, possibly, when
those objects 50, 52 are likely to be displayed, the primary
device 10 can apply a pattern matching or recognition
algorithm or perform other suitable analytics to confirm
that the objects 50, 52 have been detected.
[0035] It can be appreciated that the timing of the ob-
jects 50, 52 may not be known apriori to the primary de-
vice 10. For example, the primary device 10 may rely on
an identifier or other information concerning the media
content 34 to then request a broadcast schedule or other
data from an external source (e.g., by accessing a web-
site). Such other information may include, without limita-
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tion, the location of the secondary device 18, time of  day,
nature of environment 8, 8’, a broadcast schedule asso-
ciated with the media content 34 (e.g., available from an
external source), content matching of known media pro-
gramming, etc.
[0036] FIG. 8 illustrates an example set of computer
executable operations that may be performed by the pri-
mary device 10 in tracking a secondary device 18 by
scanning for a marker 24. At 100 the primary device 10
detects an input or other event that causes the imaging
device 14 and/or application 26 to begin tracking potential
secondary devices 18. The imaging device 14 captures
images and scans those images for markers 24 at 102
and determines at 104 whether or not a marker 24 can
be found. If not, the imaging device 14 may continue
scanning at 102. If a marker 24 is found in at least one
image, the imaging device 14 or application 26 deter-
mines at 106 the frequency that the marker 24 occurs in
the displayed content 22. Once the frequency of the
marker 24 is determined, the imaging device 14 may then
be instructed at 108 to capture images at that frequency
in order to confirm that the primary device 10 is still view-
ing the secondary device 18. This may be done by con-
firming at 110 whether or not the same marker 24 is being
imaged. If not, the tracking process may end until the
next input or event is detected at 100. A different marker
24 may be determined at 110, for example, if the primary
device 10 has moved and begins imaging a second sec-
ondary device 18b as shown in FIG. 3. In such a scenario,
the primary device 10 may begin scanning for the new
marker 24 at 102 to then determine a new frequency (if
applicable) at which to track the new marker 24. At 110,
the primary device 10 may also determine that no marker
24 can be found at all, e.g., indicating that the primary
device 10 can no longer locate the secondary device 18
using the imaging device 14. In such cases, the tracking
may end or a notification may alert the user 12 that track-
ing cannot continue. The notifications may include audi-
ble, visual, tactile or other alerts that notify the user 12
of incorrect or absence of tracking. For example, the pri-
mary device 10 may be positioned incorrectly, the prima-
ry device 10 may have moved, or the secondary device
18 may have moved.
[0037] If the marker 24 is consistently tracked at 110,
in this example, the AR objects 28 are overlaid on the
viewed content at 112. It can be appreciated that different
and/or additional enhancements may be output by the
primary device 10 at 112. For example, the primary de-
vice 10 may be instructed to play a particular audio file
when a particular secondary device 18 is being tracked.
As such, it can be appreciated that the overlay of AR
objects 30 in order to enhance what is being viewed on
the secondary device 18 is only one representative out-
put that may be provided by or on the primary device 10
while the marker 24 is being displayed.
[0038] FIG. 9 illustrates an example set of computer
executable operations that may be performed by the pri-
mary device 10 in tracking a secondary device 18 using

detectable, recognizable or determinable content, e.g.,
the recognizable objects 30 shown in FIGS. 1 and 2. At
200 the primary device 10 detects an input or event that
triggers the commencement of the tracking. For example,
if the primary device 10 is providing the media content
34 to the secondary device 18 to be displayed, this may
correspond to an event detected at 200. The application
26 in this example determines the known content at 202,
using information available to the primary device 10. For
example, the nature of the content or information related
thereto may be accessed by the application 26 using the
communication interface 54, the application 26 may use
metadata or other information associated with media
content 34 stored on the primary device 10, etc. With this
information, the primary device 10 may then scan or oth-
erwise check for known content in images captured by
the imager 42 at 204 and determine at 206 whether or
not the known content can be found. If not, the primary
device 10 may continue to scan at 204. Once the known
content has been found at 206, in this example, the AR
objects 28 are overlaid on the displayed content 26 as
shown in FIGS 2 and 3. The application 26 determines
at 210 whether or not the same content is being dis-
played, e.g., by continuing to scan for known content or
by referencing other criteria such as time of day, location
of secondary device 18, broadcast schedule, etc. If the
same content is being displayed, the AR objects 28 may
continue to be overlaid at 208. If the same content is not
being displayed, the tracking may end until the next input
or event is detected at 200.
[0039] It can be appreciated that different and/or addi-
tional enhancements may be output by the primary de-
vice 10 at 208For example, the primary device 10 may
be instructed to play a particular audio file when a par-
ticular secondary device 18 is being tracked. As such, it
can be appreciated that the overlay of AR objects 30 in
order to enhance what is being viewed on the secondary
device 18 is only one representative example.
[0040] Referring to FIG. 10, to further aid in the under-
standing of the example mobile devices 10 described
above, shown therein is a block diagram of an example
configuration a mobile device 10. The mobile device 10
includes a number of components such as a main proc-
essor 302 that controls the overall operation of the mobile
device 10. Communication functions, including data and
voice communications, are performed through a commu-
nication interface 54. The communication interface 54
receives messages from and sends messages to a wire-
less network 322. In this example of the mobile device
10, the communication interface 54 is configured in ac-
cordance with the Global System for Mobile Communi-
cation (GSM) and General Packet Radio Services
(GPRS) standards, which is  used worldwide. Other com-
munication configurations that are equally applicable are
the 3G and 4G networks such as Enhanced Data-rates
for Global Evolution (EDGE), Universal Mobile Telecom-
munications System (UMTS) and High-Speed Downlink
Packet Access (HSDPA), Long Term Evolution (LTE),
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Worldwide Interoperability for Microwave Access (Wi-
Max), etc. New standards are still being defined, but it is
believed that they will have similarities to the network
behavior described herein, and it will also be understood
by persons skilled in the art that the examples described
herein are intended to use any other suitable standards
that are developed in the future. The wireless link con-
necting the communication interface 54 with the wireless
network 322 represents one or more different Radio Fre-
quency (RF) channels, operating according to defined
protocols specified for GSM/GPRS communications.
[0041] The main processor 302 also interacts with ad-
ditional subsystems such as a Random Access Memory
(RAM) 306, a flash memory 308, a touch-sensitive dis-
play 360, an auxiliary input/output (I/O) subsystem 312,
a data port 314, a keyboard 316 (physical, virtual, or
both), a speaker 318, a microphone 320, an imaging de-
vice 42, short-range communications subsystem 326,
and other device subsystems 324. Some of the subsys-
tems of the mobile device 10 perform communication-
related functions, whereas other subsystems may pro-
vide "resident" or on-device functions. By way of exam-
ple, a display 56 and the keyboard 316 may be used for
both communication-related functions, such as entering
a text message for transmission over the wireless net-
work 322, and device-resident functions such as a cal-
culator or task list. In one example, the mobile device 10
can include a non touch-sensitive display in place of, or
in addition to the touch-sensitive display 360. For exam-
ple the touch-sensitive display 360 can be replaced by a
display 56 that may not have touch-sensitive capabilities.
[0042] The mobile device 10 can send and receive
communication signals over the wireless network 322
after required network registration or activation proce-
dures have been completed. Network access is associ-
ated with a subscriber or user of the mobile device 10.
To identify a subscriber, the mobile device 10 may use
a subscriber module component or "smart card" 326,
such as a Subscriber Identity Module (SIM), a Remova-
ble User Identity Module (RUIM) and a Universal Sub-
scriber Identity Module (USIM). In the example shown,
a SIM/RUIM/USIM 326 is to be inserted into a SIM/RUIM/
USIM interface 328 in order to communicate with a net-
work.
[0043] The mobile device 10 is typically a battery-pow-
ered device and includes a battery interface 332 for re-
ceiving one or more rechargeable batteries 330. In at
least some  examples, the battery 330 can be a smart
battery with an embedded microprocessor. The battery
interface 332 is coupled to a regulator (not shown), which
assists the battery 330 in providing power to the mobile
device 10. Although current technology makes use of a
battery, future technologies such as micro fuel cells may
provide the power to the mobile device 10.
[0044] The mobile device 10 also includes an operating
system 334 and software components 336 to 342, 46,
and 48. The operating system 334 and the software com-
ponents 336 to 342, 46, and 48, that are executed by the

main processor 302 are typically stored in a persistent
store such as the flash memory 308, which may alterna-
tively be a read-only memory (ROM) or similar storage
element (not shown). Those skilled in the art will appre-
ciate that portions of the operating system 334 and the
software components 336 to 342, 46, and 48, such as
specific device applications, or parts thereof, may be tem-
porarily loaded into a volatile store such as the RAM 306.
Other software components can also be included, as is
well known to those skilled in the art.
[0045] The subset of software applications 336 that
control basic device operations, including data and voice
communication applications, may be installed on the mo-
bile device 10 during its manufacture. Software applica-
tions may include a message application 338, a device
state module 340, a Personal Information Manager (PIM)
342, the application 46, and the AR renderer 48. A mes-
sage application 338 can be any suitable software pro-
gram that allows a user of the mobile device 10 to send
and receive electronic messages, wherein messages are
typically stored in the flash memory 308 of the mobile
device 10. A device state module 340 provides persist-
ence, i.e. the device state module 340 ensures that im-
portant device data is stored in persistent memory, such
as the flash memory 308, so that the data is not lost when
the mobile device 10 is turned off or loses power. A PIM
342 includes functionality for organizing and managing
data items of interest to the user, such as, but not limited
to, e-mail, contacts, calendar events, and voice mails,
and may interact with the wireless network 322.
[0046] Other types of software applications or compo-
nents 339 can also be installed on the mobile device 10.
These software applications 339 can be pre-installed ap-
plications (i.e. other than message application 338) or
third party applications, which are added after the man-
ufacture of the mobile device 10. Examples of third party
applications include games, calculators, utilities, etc.
[0047] The additional applications 339 can be loaded
onto the mobile device 10 through at least one of the
wireless network 322, the auxiliary I/O subsystem 312,
the data port 314, the short-range communications sub-
system 326, or any other suitable device subsystem 324.
[0048] The data port 314 can be any suitable port that
enables data communication between the mobile device
10 and another computing device. The data port 314 can
be a serial or a parallel port. In some instances, the data
port 314 can be a USB port that includes data lines for
data transfer and a supply line that can provide a charging
current to charge the battery 330 of the mobile device 10.
[0049] For voice communications, received signals are
output to the speaker 318, and signals for transmission
are generated by the microphone 320. Although voice or
audio signal output is accomplished primarily through the
speaker 318, the display 56 can also be used to provide
additional information such as the identity of a calling
party, duration of a voice call, or other voice call related
information.
[0050] The touch-sensitive display 360 may be any
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suitable touch-sensitive display, such as a capacitive,
resistive, infrared, surface acoustic wave (SAW) touch-
sensitive display, strain gauge, optical imaging, disper-
sive signal technology, acoustic pulse recognition, and
so forth, as known in the art. In the presently described
example, the touch-sensitive display 360 is a capacitive
touch-sensitive display which includes a capacitive
touch-sensitive overlay 364. The overlay 364 may be an
assembly of multiple layers in a stack which may include,
for example, a substrate, a ground shield layer, a barrier
layer, one or more capacitive touch sensor layers sepa-
rated by a substrate or other barrier, and a cover. The
capacitive touch sensor layers may be any suitable ma-
terial, such as patterned indium tin oxide (ITO).
[0051] The display 56 of the touch-sensitive display
360 may include a display area in which information may
be displayed, and a non-display area extending around
the periphery of the display area. Information is not dis-
played in the non-display area, which is utilized to ac-
commodate, for example, one or more of electronic trac-
es or electrical connections, adhesives or other sealants,
and protective coatings, around the edges of the display
area.
[0052] One or more touches, also known as touch con-
tacts or touch events, may be detected by the touch-
sensitive display 360. The processor 302 may determine
attributes of the touch, including a location of a touch.
Touch location data may include an area of contact or a
single point of contact, such as a point at or near a center
of the area of contact, known as the centroid. A signal is
provided to the controller 366 in response to detection of
a touch. A touch may be detected from any suitable ob-
ject, such as a finger, thumb, appendage, or other items,
for example, a stylus, pen, or other pointer, depending
on the nature of the touch-sensitive display 360. The lo-
cation of the touch moves as the detected object moves
during a touch. One or both of the controller 366 and the
processor 302 may detect a touch by any suitable contact
member on the touch-sensitive display 360. Similarly,
multiple simultaneous touches, are detected.
[0053] One or more gestures are also detected by the
touch-sensitive display 360. A gesture is a particular type
of touch on a touch-sensitive display 360 that begins at
an origin point and continues to an end point. A gesture
may be identified by attributes of the gesture, including
the origin point, the end point, the distance travelled, the
duration, the velocity, and the direction, for example. A
gesture may be long or short in distance and long or short
in duration. Two points of the gesture may be utilized to
determine a direction of the gesture.
[0054] An example of a gesture is a swipe (also known
as a "flick"). A swipe has a single direction. The touch-
sensitive overlay 364 may evaluate swipes with respect
to the origin point at which contact is initially made with
the touch-sensitive overlay 364 and the end point at
which contact with the touch-sensitive overlay 364 ends
rather than using each of location or point of contact over
the duration of the gesture to resolve a direction.

[0055] Examples of swipes include a horizontal swipe,
a vertical swipe, and a diagonal swipe. A horizontal swipe
typically comprises an origin point towards the left or right
side of the touch-sensitive overlay 364 to initialize the
gesture, a horizontal movement of the detected object
from the origin point to an end point towards the right or
left side of the touch-sensitive overlay 364 while main-
taining continuous contact with the touch-sensitive over-
lay 364, and a breaking of contact with the touch-sensitive
overlay 364. Similarly, a vertical swipe typically compris-
es an origin point towards the top or bottom of the touch-
sensitive overlay 364 to initialize the gesture, a horizontal
movement of the detected object from the origin point to
an end point towards the bottom or top of the touch-sen-
sitive overlay 364 while maintaining continuous contact
with the touch-sensitive overlay 364, and a breaking of
contact with the touch-sensitive overlay 364.
[0056] Swipes can be of various lengths, can be initi-
ated in various places on the touch-sensitive overlay 364,
and need not span the full dimension of the touch-sen-
sitive overlay 364. In addition, breaking contact of a swipe
can be gradual in that contact with the touch-sensitive
overlay 364 is gradually reduced while the swipe is still
underway.
[0057] Meta-navigation gestures may also be detected
by the touch-sensitive overlay 364. A meta-navigation
gesture is a gesture that has an origin point that is outside
the display area of the touch-sensitive overlay 364 and
that moves to a position on the display area of the touch-
sensitive display. Other attributes of the gesture may be
detected and be utilized to detect the meta-navigation
gesture. Meta-navigation gestures may also include mul-
ti-touch gestures in which gestures are simultaneous or
overlap in time and at least one of the touches has an
origin point that is outside the display area and moves to
a position on the display area of the touch-sensitive over-
lay 364. Thus, two fingers may be utilized for meta-nav-
igation gestures. Further, multi-touch meta-navigation
gestures may be distinguished from single touch meta-
navigation gestures and may provide additional or further
functionality.
[0058] In some examples, an optional force sensor 370
or force sensors is disposed in any suitable location, for
example, between the touch-sensitive display 360 and a
back of the mobile device 10 to detect a force imparted
by a touch on the touch-sensitive display 360. The force
sensor 370 may be a force-sensitive resistor, strain
gauge, piezoelectric or piezoresistive device, pressure
sensor, or other suitable device. Force as utilized
throughout the specification refers to one or more of force
measurements, estimates, and calculations, such as
pressure, deformation, stress, strain, force density,
force-area relationships, thrust, torque, and other effects
that include force or related quantities.
[0059] Force information related to a detected touch
may be utilized to select information, such as information
associated with a location of a touch. For example, a
touch that does not meet a force threshold may highlight
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a selection option, whereas a touch that meets a force
threshold may select or input that selection option. Se-
lection options include, for example, displayed or virtual
keys of a keyboard; selection boxes or windows, e.g.,
"cancel," "delete," or "unlock"; function buttons, such as
play or stop on a music player; and so forth. Different
magnitudes of force may be associated with different
functions or input. For example, a lesser force may result
in panning, and a higher force may result in zooming.
[0060] It will be appreciated that any module or com-
ponent exemplified herein that executes instructions may
include or otherwise have access to computer readable
media such as storage media, computer storage media,
or data storage devices (removable and/or non-remov-
able) such as, for example, magnetic disks, optical disks,
or tape. Computer storage media may include volatile
and non-volatile, removable and non-removable media
implemented in any method or technology for storage of
information, such as computer readable instructions, da-
ta structures, program modules, or other data. Examples
of  computer storage media include RAM, ROM, EEP-
ROM, flash memory or other memory technology, CD-
ROM, digital versatile disks (DVD) or other optical stor-
age, magnetic cassettes, magnetic tape, magnetic disk
storage or other magnetic storage devices, or any other
medium which can be used to store the desired informa-
tion and which can be accessed by an application, mod-
ule, or both. Any such computer storage media may be
part of the mobile device 10 or media player 34, any com-
ponent of or related to the mobile device 10 or media
player 34, etc., or accessible or connectable thereto. Any
application or module herein described may be imple-
mented using computer readable/executable instruc-
tions that may be stored or otherwise held by such com-
puter readable media.
[0061] The steps or operations in the flow charts and
diagrams described herein are just for example. There
may be many variations to these steps or operations with-
out departing from the principles discussed above. For
instance, the steps may be performed in a differing order,
or steps may be added, deleted, or modified.
[0062] Although the above principles have been de-
scribed with reference to certain specific examples, var-
ious modifications thereof will be apparent to those skilled
in the art as outlined in the appended claims.

Claims

1. A method of a primary device tracking a secondary
device, the method comprising:

determining a frequency at which a marker is
being displayed with media content on the sec-
ondary device;
capturing images using the primary device at
the frequency at which the marker is being dis-
played; and

providing an output on the primary device while
the marker is being displayed.

2. The method of claim 1, further comprising scanning
images of the media content on the secondary de-
vice to determine the frequency at which the marker
is being displayed.

3. The method of claim 2, the media content comprising
a video, the marker being displayed less frequently
than frames of the video.

4. The method of any one of claims 1 to 3, the output
comprising an overlay on a displayed output of the
media content as viewed by an imaging device of
the primary device.

5. The method of claim 4, the overly comprising aug-
mented reality objects.

6. The method of claim 5, the augmented reality objects
being personalized to a user of the primary device.

7. The method of any one of claims 1 to 6, further com-
prising:

determining that the marker is no longer being
displayed;
detecting another marker associated with media
content being displayed by another secondary
device; and
providing another output on the primary device
while the other marker is being displayed.

8. The method of any one of claims 1 to 7, the marker
being embedded in the media content.

9. The method of any one of claims 1 to 7, the marker
being added to the media content.

10. A primary electronic device comprising a processor,
memory, a display, and an imaging device, the mem-
ory comprising computer executable instructions for
tracking a secondary device by performing the meth-
od of any one of claims 1 to 9.

11. A computer readable storage medium comprising
computer executable instructions for a primary de-
vice to track a secondary device, the computer ex-
ecutable instructions comprising instructions for per-
forming the method of any one of claims 1 to 9.
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